Alumni of the Sigma Alpha Chapter of

DELTA KAPPA EPSILON

and DELTA KAPPA SIGMA P.O. Box 18231, Richmond, Virginia 23226 March 7, 2019

Alumni Association/Chapter Update

Dan Johnson, Alumni Board Chairman (S’74)

Dear Fellow DKE/DKS Brothers, Parents and Friends:

Lots of news to report for our Q1-2019 newsletter. Most impressive, is we are actually getting a Q1 newsletter out
the door! The is always a challenge for our editorial staff, as negotiations over pay and working conditions with
management seems to inevitably cause a ‘work-to-rules” slowdown with militant newsroom staff. Nonetheless, we
have bribed the staff with promises of expanded benefits and a ‘new green deal” which is not to be confused with the
Green New Deal, but rather having something to do with beer coloring and Saint Patrick’s Day later this month. So
on to the news. We are glad to have a Page 3 column back for this addition as John Burgess W’72 recounts a cross
country trip in 1974 to attend the DKE Convention in Vancouver BC with three fellow Dekes. This year, DKE
Fraternity celebrates its 175t anniversary since being founded on June 22, 1844 at Yale. There is a gala celebration
planned for June 22nd weekend in NYC at the DKE Club (Yale Club) are a series of regional events at several major
cities around the US throughout the year (including Washington DC on April 29t%h). For more details about attending
the NYC or and of the regional events, go to dke.org to register and buy tickets. That is it for our plug of DKE
International events. Now to the real VI-DKE news.

It is that time again, for the VI-DKE board to hold its bi-annual election. Problem is, we need some candidates be
nominated first, so as we can have a ballot and hold a vote. Now is the time to step up as we could use the help.
Now of course many (hundreds by last count) of you are asking, what is involved with being on the Board? Answer
is simple, not a lot. The job is so simple that anyone can do it; as attested by those who have served in the past. We
help organize the DKE Tailgates, (or even sponsor one); organize reunions; and simply put, manage the business of
the alumni organization and DKE House enterprise. What we do not do, is manage the day to day affairs of the
chapter business. That is the responsibility of the chapter leadership. We do provide counsel from time to time, and
most of it is related to property management, managing risk, and the inevitable “WTF were you guys thinking?”
situations as they arise. So easy, a caveman could do it. Nominate someone, or yourself, by completing the enclosed
card. Failure to return a card is the same as being nominated and we are accepting donations as ‘actionable deferral
payment’ for those seeking a waiver not to serve. The benefits of being on the Board are so numerous that we just
don’t have the space to list them all here.

And of course, the Board in involved with the soliciting of donations, so as to provide funds for House upkeep and
alumni social activities. In that light, we are looking to have VI-DKE Giving Day on March 20 as part of the VT
Giving Day. As part of the Chapter’s philanthropy efforts for this year, the brothers have committed to have each
member make a donation of $25 to the VT Foundation (earmarked to DKE of course). The VT-DKE Alumni
Association has also committed to match the chapter’s donations with a grant back to the chapter for use by the
chapter for house furnishings. We do want as many alumni to participate this year. Look for email newsblasts
closer to the event, and of course VT will send you emails and reminders out of the kazoo. Remember any donation
to the VT Foundation Annual Fund can be earmarked to DKE, and we plum-dum guarantee that the money will be
put to good use! (besides, do you any idea what a keg of beer costs nowadays?)

Another activity of the Board is looking after the DKE House in terms of ensuring the property is rented; and the
undertaking/overseeing of major upkeep and repairs. The house is a state of constant need of repair, and we have a
simple objective: keep the pace of construction above the level of destruction. Sounds simple you think? Well.....
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think again. This year, already we have replaced the kitchen and carport doors with appropriate ‘prison grade’
commercial doors. We are also looking to have the exterior professional painted over the course of the year. Our
infamous ‘Habitat for Inhumanity” (trademark pending) alumni-chapter summer work weekend; is the time when
we tackle some of the larger jobs. Now if you haven’t attended a habitat weekend, this is simple mixing beer and
power tools. We haven’t lost anyone’s extremities or digits (yet!), but I think Jack Cullen F'75 was in traction for a
week or two after last year’s session. We have selected weekend of June 29t for this year. This is great opportunity
to give back to the DKE House!

Also the chapter is sponsoring a Parent’s/ Alumni Open House and BBQ at the DKE House on April 20 prior the VT
Football spring game. The last several years well over 100 people attended and we have ‘group” photos of the
expanded DKE family. Did I mention it was free? Itis. So if you are coming to Spring Game, (or just want to come
for the open house), book it on your calendar now. Everyone is welcome of all ages. Come meet the fraternity
members, parents and guests. The chapter recently completed the rush period and currently has nine pledges for
the semester. We are always interested in recruiting new members and if you have son, nephew, or neighbor
attending, or planning to attend, VT let the guys know and they will reach out.

We are organizing a 70’s Dekes Reunion for the summer in Blacksburg. The dates have been set for the July 19-21
weekend. We have already booked the venue and continue to organize the details for event. We were looking into
booking the legendary 70’s southern rock band, The Allman Brothers to perform at the event; however our
entertainment director has informed us that both Duane and Greg Allman are deceased and therefore our $100 pre-
booking deposit may be in jeopardy. In the meantime, we are getting the event organized. Initial save the date
cards were mailed out to 70’s Dekes list and reunion chairman, John Burgess, is planning to follow through with
more information mailings in the near future. We have 200 known addresses of living Dekes and another 20
brothers are still missing-in-action status. This is a mandatory attendance event! Come and not see the Allman
Brothers! FFTHEF, Dan Johnson ‘77

Active Chapter Report - Jack Langford F'17 Chapter President

Brothers, Parents and Friends,

This semester our brotherhood is stronger than ever with 69 active brothers, and after finishing up rush last week we
have nine pledges. Even after our suspension from Virginia Tech, I'm pleased to say that we continue to grow and
maintain the quality in our brotherhood that has set Delta Kappa Epsilon apart for decades. One of our focuses this
semester is fixing up the DKE house and we have some big projects planned. The first floor of the house is getting
repainted, and the chapter room will be getting new furniture. We're beginning a project to replace the old carpet on
the third floor with hardwood. This summer, we’re planning on improving the basement to stop it from flooding as
well as building a new bar area.

As part of our increasing efforts in philanthropy, this semester we are also working with RallyCap sports, an
organization dedicated to providing recreational sports programs for people with special needs. This was our
Secretary, Conor Schauer’s idea, and we’re proud to be instrumental in the opening of their Virginia Tech chapter.
On March 19th Virginia Tech is having its annual Giving Day, and we hope everybody can donate to Virginia Tech
and Delta Kappa Epsilon by following the link on our website. While these donations count towards total
fundraising for Virginia Tech, they still directly benefit our chapter. We would love to make a significant donation in
the name of DKE from parents, alumni, and active brothers.

Parent’s Weekend and Spring game is on April 13th this year, and we hope everybody can come down to check out
the house for some good food, good drinks, and a good time. Spring game will be at 4PM and we will be tailgating
at the house all day. FFTHF, Jack Langford F'17
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Page 3 Column - Tales of 1974 Road Trip John Burgess W'71

It was the summer of 1974 and four brothers (John Burgess, Bob Dreelin, Tom Wilkinson, and Billy Rohrer) set out
for the Wild West adventure of their lives. The DKE National Convention was in Vancouver, Canada that year and
we were about to embark on a 7000 mile road trip. Since my Z-28 was a too small for four guys, I talked a high
school friend into trading cars for the trip. She had an old straight 6 Plymouth that was much better suited for the
four of us. As spacious as the Plymouth was it needed a little modifying to accommodate our camping gear and
luggage. I built a large wooden box to put on the roof and a rack for the trunk. We loaded up our gear, several cases
of beer, a case of beans and several large jars of peanut butter and left Roanoke Street for our adventure.

The first stop, after 22 straight hours of driving, was the DKE chapter at Tulane U. After a day sailing on the Gulf
with our Tulane brothers, we were off to the Alamo in Texas and then on to New Mexico. We saw the bats in
Carlsbad Caverns and then we were on to Albuquerque. By then, we had been camping for over a week, in a small
tent, which was testing our bond of brotherhood. Paul McCartney’s Wings was playing for about the one hundredth
time (just one of our selections in our box of 8-track tapes), and generally we had run out of things to talk about. The
good news was we had finished the case of beans!

The Grand Canyon was even more magnificent than we could have imagined but even better, we stayed in a hotel
room where we didn’t have to wear our shoes to take a shower. Since we all were in pretty good shape we decided
to hike down to the bottom of the canyon. There were multiple signs about dehydration and how much water each
person should carry, which we thought was just for the “old folks”. It didn’t seem to be a problem going down; we
made it in about two hours. Going back up was quite a different story. There were a few places to get water along
the way, and we had to dig cups out of the trash to get a drink. Our group had separated quite a bit with the last
one of us (who shall remain nameless) making it to the top about 10 hours after we started our climb up. Needless to
say his last few hours of walking were under the stars. We thought about going back to look for him but decided to
grab another beer instead and figured the hyenas would find him in any case. Next were Zion and the Grand Titans
where we were having fun floating down the river until we saw the signs for the 20 foot high flash floods warnings!

Las Vegas meant cheap rooms that were just marginally better than the camp sites and a Burgess/Dreelin failsafe
plan to beat the casinos. Of course the plan worked like magic and we won $200,000 and bought a new van for the
rest of the trip. (editor’s note: this boast is from same guy who traded a Z-28 Camaro for a Plymouth with a roof top box!).
We never did find “Peaches” who was advertised all over the billboards in town. We drank our way through
California so it was a blur! Everyone told us to look for the wild nude California beaches, but we never found one
until we got to Vancouver and there was one right across the street from our Hotel!! The drive up the west coast was
amazing, even in a big ass Plymouth!! (debunks the van theory). We met some great Dekes, in Canada, at the
Convention, did some more sailing, a little hell raising, and yes we even went to the sessions during the day; well
maybe not all of the 8:00am ones. We hit it off especially well with the Canadian Dekes, who took us to a fishing
camp in the Canadian mountains. They liked the idea of our trip so much they came to visit us the next spring at VA
Tech. There were many other stories, and a few other sordid details, I don’t have space to tell or shouldn’t mention
but let’s say it was a great adventure.

Now its 45 years later and I just finished a new adventure, again with four DKE brothers. Captain Bob Dreelin, Bob
Snyder, Dennis Dreelin and I went on a wonderful ten day trip through the British Virgin Islands on Bobby D’s 42
foot sail boat. We ate, drank, and sailed to the max through some beautiful islands. It's amazing to me that after 45
years we all said that it felt like it was just yesterday that we were in school. The Deke bond runs strong, even after
all this time, which is the reason I wanted to get involved with the DKE 70’s decade reunion. I think it would be so
great to get everyone back together again in Blacksburg. A special shout out to my W’71 pledge class (Jim Foster,
Taz Whitley, Jim O’Donnell, and James Taylor), where are you guys? Love to see you in July at the 70’s Dekes
reunion! I even volunteered to organize the thing! FFTHF, John Burgess
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Alumni Treasury Report - Wesley Johnson F08

The VT-DKE Alumni Association and associated Sigma Alpha Properties LLC housing corporation remain as
legitimately registered, tax-filing compliant and solvent organizations. We would like to thank our generous
benefactors in in 2018 whereby we had 115 individual donors contribute just over $40,000 in cash and in-kind
services. These numbers of donors and dollar amounts are both the highest they have been in over a decade!

At year end, our RLF-SA Fund account had $179K of which $168K is represented by those AAA rated SAP
LLC promissory notes. The SAP account has $30K in cash and along with debt of the RLF-SA notes also has
$200K debt remaining on the principal mortgage loan. The Alumni Assn account has $14K in cash and
represent the alumni controlled banking associated with the chapter entity. =~ We are looking to undertake
further renovations of the DKE House this summer and could use your support! FFTHF, Wesley Johnson
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Dan Johnson, Alumni Board Chairman (S’74)

Dear Fellow DKE/DKS Brothers, Parents and Friends:

Lots of news to report for our Q1-2019 newsletter. Most impressive, is we are actually getting a Q1 newsletter out
the door! The is always a challenge for our editorial staff, as negotiations over pay and working conditions with
management seems to inevitably cause a ‘work-to-rules” slowdown with militant newsroom staff. Nonetheless, we
have bribed the staff with promises of expanded benefits and a ‘new green deal” which is not to be confused with the
Green New Deal, but rather having something to do with beer coloring and Saint Patrick’s Day later this month. So
on to the news. We are glad to have a Page 3 column back for this addition as John Burgess W’72 recounts a cross
country trip in 1974 to attend the DKE Convention in Vancouver BC with three fellow Dekes. This year, DKE
Fraternity celebrates its 175t anniversary since being founded on June 22, 1844 at Yale. There is a gala celebration
planned for June 22nd weekend in NYC at the DKE Club (Yale Club) are a series of regional events at several major
cities around the US throughout the year (including Washington DC on April 29t%h). For more details about attending
the NYC or and of the regional events, go to dke.org to register and buy tickets. That is it for our plug of DKE
International events. Now to the real VI-DKE news.

It is that time again, for the VI-DKE board to hold its bi-annual election. Problem is, we need some candidates be
nominated first, so as we can have a ballot and hold a vote. Now is the time to step up as we could use the help.
Now of course many (hundreds by last count) of you are asking, what is involved with being on the Board? Answer
is simple, not a lot. The job is so simple that anyone can do it; as attested by those who have served in the past. We
help organize the DKE Tailgates, (or even sponsor one); organize reunions; and simply put, manage the business of
the alumni organization and DKE House enterprise. What we do not do, is manage the day to day affairs of the
chapter business. That is the responsibility of the chapter leadership. We do provide counsel from time to time, and
most of it is related to property management, managing risk, and the inevitable “WTF were you guys thinking?”
situations as they arise. So easy, a caveman could do it. Nominate someone, or yourself, by completing the enclosed
card. Failure to return a card is the same as being nominated and we are accepting donations as ‘actionable deferral
payment’ for those seeking a waiver not to serve. The benefits of being on the Board are so numerous that we just
don’t have the space to list them all here.

And of course, the Board in involved with the soliciting of donations, so as to provide funds for House upkeep and
alumni social activities. In that light, we are looking to have VI-DKE Giving Day on March 20 as part of the VT
Giving Day. As part of the Chapter’s philanthropy efforts for this year, the brothers have committed to have each
member make a donation of $25 to the VT Foundation (earmarked to DKE of course). The VT-DKE Alumni
Association has also committed to match the chapter’s donations with a grant back to the chapter for use by the
chapter for house furnishings. We do want as many alumni to participate this year. Look for email newsblasts
closer to the event, and of course VT will send you emails and reminders out of the kazoo. Remember any donation
to the VT Foundation Annual Fund can be earmarked to DKE, and we plum-dum guarantee that the money will be
put to good use! (besides, do you any idea what a keg of beer costs nowadays?)

Another activity of the Board is looking after the DKE House in terms of ensuring the property is rented; and the
undertaking/overseeing of major upkeep and repairs. The house is a state of constant need of repair, and we have a
simple objective: keep the pace of construction above the level of destruction. Sounds simple you think? Well.....
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think again. This year, already we have replaced the kitchen and carport doors with appropriate ‘prison grade’
commercial doors. We are also looking to have the exterior professional painted over the course of the year. Our
infamous ‘Habitat for Inhumanity” (trademark pending) alumni-chapter summer work weekend; is the time when
we tackle some of the larger jobs. Now if you haven’t attended a habitat weekend, this is simple mixing beer and
power tools. We haven’t lost anyone’s extremities or digits (yet!), but I think Jack Cullen F'75 was in traction for a
week or two after last year’s session. We have selected weekend of June 29t for this year. This is great opportunity
to give back to the DKE House!

Also the chapter is sponsoring a Parent’s/ Alumni Open House and BBQ at the DKE House on April 20 prior the VT
Football spring game. The last several years well over 100 people attended and we have ‘group” photos of the
expanded DKE family. Did I mention it was free? Itis. So if you are coming to Spring Game, (or just want to come
for the open house), book it on your calendar now. Everyone is welcome of all ages. Come meet the fraternity
members, parents and guests. The chapter recently completed the rush period and currently has nine pledges for
the semester. We are always interested in recruiting new members and if you have son, nephew, or neighbor
attending, or planning to attend, VT let the guys know and they will reach out.

We are organizing a 70’s Dekes Reunion for the summer in Blacksburg. The dates have been set for the July 19-21
weekend. We have already booked the venue and continue to organize the details for event. We were looking into
booking the legendary 70’s southern rock band, The Allman Brothers to perform at the event; however our
entertainment director has informed us that both Duane and Greg Allman are deceased and therefore our $100 pre-
booking deposit may be in jeopardy. In the meantime, we are getting the event organized. Initial save the date
cards were mailed out to 70’s Dekes list and reunion chairman, John Burgess, is planning to follow through with
more information mailings in the near future. We have 200 known addresses of living Dekes and another 20
brothers are still missing-in-action status. This is a mandatory attendance event! Come and not see the Allman
Brothers! FFTHEF, Dan Johnson ‘77

Active Chapter Report - Jack Langford F'17 Chapter President

Brothers, Parents and Friends,

This semester our brotherhood is stronger than ever with 69 active brothers, and after finishing up rush last week we
have nine pledges. Even after our suspension from Virginia Tech, I'm pleased to say that we continue to grow and
maintain the quality in our brotherhood that has set Delta Kappa Epsilon apart for decades. One of our focuses this
semester is fixing up the DKE house and we have some big projects planned. The first floor of the house is getting
repainted, and the chapter room will be getting new furniture. We're beginning a project to replace the old carpet on
the third floor with hardwood. This summer, we’re planning on improving the basement to stop it from flooding as
well as building a new bar area.

As part of our increasing efforts in philanthropy, this semester we are also working with RallyCap sports, an
organization dedicated to providing recreational sports programs for people with special needs. This was our
Secretary, Conor Schauer’s idea, and we’re proud to be instrumental in the opening of their Virginia Tech chapter.
On March 19th Virginia Tech is having its annual Giving Day, and we hope everybody can donate to Virginia Tech
and Delta Kappa Epsilon by following the link on our website. While these donations count towards total
fundraising for Virginia Tech, they still directly benefit our chapter. We would love to make a significant donation in
the name of DKE from parents, alumni, and active brothers.

Parent’s Weekend and Spring game is on April 13th this year, and we hope everybody can come down to check out
the house for some good food, good drinks, and a good time. Spring game will be at 4PM and we will be tailgating
at the house all day. FFTHF, Jack Langford F'17
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Page 3 Column - Tales of 1974 Road Trip John Burgess W'71

It was the summer of 1974 and four brothers (John Burgess, Bob Dreelin, Tom Wilkinson, and Billy Rohrer) set out
for the Wild West adventure of their lives. The DKE National Convention was in Vancouver, Canada that year and
we were about to embark on a 7000 mile road trip. Since my Z-28 was a too small for four guys, I talked a high
school friend into trading cars for the trip. She had an old straight 6 Plymouth that was much better suited for the
four of us. As spacious as the Plymouth was it needed a little modifying to accommodate our camping gear and
luggage. I built a large wooden box to put on the roof and a rack for the trunk. We loaded up our gear, several cases
of beer, a case of beans and several large jars of peanut butter and left Roanoke Street for our adventure.

The first stop, after 22 straight hours of driving, was the DKE chapter at Tulane U. After a day sailing on the Gulf
with our Tulane brothers, we were off to the Alamo in Texas and then on to New Mexico. We saw the bats in
Carlsbad Caverns and then we were on to Albuquerque. By then, we had been camping for over a week, in a small
tent, which was testing our bond of brotherhood. Paul McCartney’s Wings was playing for about the one hundredth
time (just one of our selections in our box of 8-track tapes), and generally we had run out of things to talk about. The
good news was we had finished the case of beans!

The Grand Canyon was even more magnificent than we could have imagined but even better, we stayed in a hotel
room where we didn’t have to wear our shoes to take a shower. Since we all were in pretty good shape we decided
to hike down to the bottom of the canyon. There were multiple signs about dehydration and how much water each
person should carry, which we thought was just for the “old folks”. It didn’t seem to be a problem going down; we
made it in about two hours. Going back up was quite a different story. There were a few places to get water along
the way, and we had to dig cups out of the trash to get a drink. Our group had separated quite a bit with the last
one of us (who shall remain nameless) making it to the top about 10 hours after we started our climb up. Needless to
say his last few hours of walking were under the stars. We thought about going back to look for him but decided to
grab another beer instead and figured the hyenas would find him in any case. Next were Zion and the Grand Titans
where we were having fun floating down the river until we saw the signs for the 20 foot high flash floods warnings!

Las Vegas meant cheap rooms that were just marginally better than the camp sites and a Burgess/Dreelin failsafe
plan to beat the casinos. Of course the plan worked like magic and we won $200,000 and bought a new van for the
rest of the trip. (editor’s note: this boast is from same guy who traded a Z-28 Camaro for a Plymouth with a roof top box!).
We never did find “Peaches” who was advertised all over the billboards in town. We drank our way through
California so it was a blur! Everyone told us to look for the wild nude California beaches, but we never found one
until we got to Vancouver and there was one right across the street from our Hotel!! The drive up the west coast was
amazing, even in a big ass Plymouth!! (debunks the van theory). We met some great Dekes, in Canada, at the
Convention, did some more sailing, a little hell raising, and yes we even went to the sessions during the day; well
maybe not all of the 8:00am ones. We hit it off especially well with the Canadian Dekes, who took us to a fishing
camp in the Canadian mountains. They liked the idea of our trip so much they came to visit us the next spring at VA
Tech. There were many other stories, and a few other sordid details, I don’t have space to tell or shouldn’t mention
but let’s say it was a great adventure.

Now its 45 years later and I just finished a new adventure, again with four DKE brothers. Captain Bob Dreelin, Bob
Snyder, Dennis Dreelin and I went on a wonderful ten day trip through the British Virgin Islands on Bobby D’s 42
foot sail boat. We ate, drank, and sailed to the max through some beautiful islands. It's amazing to me that after 45
years we all said that it felt like it was just yesterday that we were in school. The Deke bond runs strong, even after
all this time, which is the reason I wanted to get involved with the DKE 70’s decade reunion. I think it would be so
great to get everyone back together again in Blacksburg. A special shout out to my W’71 pledge class (Jim Foster,
Taz Whitley, Jim O’Donnell, and James Taylor), where are you guys? Love to see you in July at the 70’s Dekes
reunion! I even volunteered to organize the thing! FFTHF, John Burgess
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Alumni Treasury Report - Wesley Johnson F08

The VT-DKE Alumni Association and associated Sigma Alpha Properties LLC housing corporation remain as
legitimately registered, tax-filing compliant and solvent organizations. We would like to thank our generous
benefactors in in 2018 whereby we had 115 individual donors contribute just over $40,000 in cash and in-kind
services. These numbers of donors and dollar amounts are both the highest they have been in over a decade!

At year end, our RLF-SA Fund account had $179K of which $168K is represented by those AAA rated SAP
LLC promissory notes. The SAP account has $30K in cash and along with debt of the RLF-SA notes also has
$200K debt remaining on the principal mortgage loan. The Alumni Assn account has $14K in cash and
represent the alumni controlled banking associated with the chapter entity. =~ We are looking to undertake
further renovations of the DKE House this summer and could use your support! FFTHF, Wesley Johnson
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